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to raise the money to renovate their garage. We would build a Zendo. Deeply
meved by the devotion of their sanghas, Darlene and Tony decided to stay.

We formed a board of directors, which included a lawvyer, a professional
fundraiser (me), and a real estate investor-—all Tony’s and Darlene’s students
or long-time Zen Center commnnity friends. The first meeting was on
October 2, 2004. Qur lawyer, Sara Theiss, agreed to take on the long process
of incotrporation as a 3G1(c)3 nonprofit, so donors could deduct contributions.
Tony became our construction project manager. Through his dogged efforts
with architects, the county zoning board, and knowledgeable members of our
board, we established a $100,000 goal to build our Zendo. With additional
construction costs and operational expenses for the first year, this figure soon
increased to $120,000. We were off on our first capital campaign!

Now, how were we going to raise $120,0007 [ knew we needed to start
with our board. We could not credibly ask others to give if we—those clos-
est to the vision—had not done so ourselves. Using myself as an example, |
explained the importance of commitments that were a stretch for each of us.
Because of a chronic health condition, | work part time, but 1 made a $1,000
pledge—a major gift with my financial situation. I urged other board mem-
bers to do the same. Most capital campaigns identify a specific amount to ask
of each individual, including board members. But we didu'’t need to do this
because our board was so ready to give. One by one, board members contac:-
ed Darlene and Tony, made their pledges, and committed §18,000!

One board member told us how he had helped raise money to establish
Hareford Street Zen Center in the early 1980s through a series of fundrais-
ing events. We decided to use this model. We planned three events in areas
rich with students and friends—San Francisco, at Darlene’s and Tony's home
in Guerneville, and Qakland. We wanted our invitation to reflect clearly
and tastefully the evening’s intention, so we included the phrase “donations
invited” underneath the date and location. ‘

The San Francisco event was held on December 11, 2004, at the Haight
Street home of our board president, Kirk Phillips. This late afternoon hors
d’oeuvres party kicked off the campaign. We agreed on a simple progran:
Kirk offered a “presidential” welcome; Blanche Hartman and Michael Wenger
spoke about the importance of small sanghas; Darlene described the Russian
River Zendo vision, and T gave the fundraising pitch. I knew this event had
good fundraising potential because of the number of people invited, several
with the capacity to make larger level gifts in the range of $1,000-$5,000.
During the pitch, I mentioned my stretch gift and asked other board members

to share the amount they had commirted. I knew it was important to create
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